

 MINUTES
March 17, 2009, 10:00am-12:00pm
	Present
	Beth Lofquist, Regis Gilman, Scott Higgins, Brian Railsback, Robert Kehrberg, Dana Sally, Peter Nieckarz, Michael Dougherty, Carol Burton, Kyle Carter, Linda Stanford, Wendy Ford, Ron, Johnson, Chris Pratt, Richard Starnes


	Recorder
	Anne Aldrich


Announcements

	Beth
	Beth distributed a document with guidelines for university awards.  The request is to get the information to Anne Aldrich by the due date specified on the report.



	Scott
	There will be a new process for hiring Graduate Research Assistants by the Graduate School for the Summer Session.



	Beth
	Beth met with administrative assistants about the summer hiring process.  It was a good meeting.  COD requested the documents from that meeting be sent to them electronically. Anne will get this information to the deans.



	Kyle
	We have a number of scholarships not doing well as are our investments – these have been invested and the return is dismal.  Please review your scholarships to be sure they are still viable.   Some donors are being contacted to see if they would be willing to provide the amount that is normally awarded.  In some cases it is too late.  There is an expenditure fund as well.  Chuck Wooten’s office has been very responsive when contacted to assist with this.

COD asked if professorships are in a similar situation.  Beth will check.  She believes the main impact will be on their discretionary funds; salaries for endowed professors are thought to be safe.


	Linda
	Linda Stanford is starting an advisory committee for her college.  Everything will be run through Provost Carter.  This will be beneficial for future redesigning of programs and curriculums.



	Minutes
	The minutes for January 20, 2009 and February 5, 2009 stand approved.




DISCUSSION

	ROTC Participation (Chris Pratt, 

Richard Starnes, Chuck Gross)
	Chris Pratt introduced Chuck Gross, Director of Military Programs and Richard Starnes, Department Head of History.  They are requesting to reinstate ROTC at WCU, which used to have a program of which Richard is a graduate.  The presenters distributed materials for COD review.  Included in the handout are slides that will prompt interest and questions.
ROTC is the Reserve Officers Training Corp( Navy, Air force and Army), providing training to the majority of officers. It provides students with leadership training, opportunity to seek scholarship money and preparation for a well paying and honorable career plus it allows students to give back to the nation.  

At this time we are pursuing Army ROTC because of a forced restructuring throughout the military.  The Army is increasing while others are reducing force.  There are two ways WCU can go about creating a program:   1) acting as a host for the ROTC battalion to be headquartered here, or 2) begin as a partner program.  The second is the likely avenue we will choose, however we could go the other route depending on enrollment.

The benefits – a lucrative scholarship program with 2, 3 and 4 year scholarships which pay a monthly stipend as well.  There are separate scholarships for nurses; some of those are even more lucrative.  Leadership training can provide real world leadership skill, and are excellent regardless of major.  Starting salary without experience is $44,000 plus benefits.  

Chuck Gross stated there is a significant need for nurses and language majors (Arabic).   If WCU were to enter into a partnership, Admissions indicates this would bring students here.  The next step is to get a proposal discussing the possibility of being a host institution from the chancellor to the Army at Fort Bragg.  

The presenters opened the floor for questions:

Q:  What is the minimum enrollment needed to support ROTC on campus?

A:  Each host would have a projected quota, any partner school would do well to meet 25% of that, which is 2-8 officers per year, depending on the size of the institution – we are looking at 4-5 per year.

Q:  If we approve and agree, will military science become a department? Where would it be housed?

A:  Yes. It would become its own department.

Q:  What are the requirements?

A:  There is a pre-commission test, minimum GPA 2.5, and other standard minimum requirements.

Q:  Is it a strictly undergraduate program?

A:  No. Graduate students can participate as long as they can complete the program while enrolled as a student.



	Liberal Studies (Carol Burton, Peter Nieckarz)
	Peter Nieckarz is chair of the Liberal Studies Oversight Committee.  Carol invited Peter to hear the deans’ perspectives on the review of liberal studies.  There has been a lot of inquiry as to what is going to happen to liberal studies in the future.  

A forum was held for faculty to discuss this as well as a previous meeting with the chancellor and provost.  As it stands now, we are working with Faculty Senate to assemble a committee to review and /or develop a new liberal studies program.  Peter and Carol opened the floor to questions.

Q:  What is the relationship of your committee to the one in Faculty Senate?

A:  The Liberal Studies Oversight Committee is a subsidiary of the Faculty Senate.  For a committee to be assembled it was suggested that we have a committee that is represented by the university and endorsed by the faculty and the administration.  Currently LSOC oversees any curriculum changes that come up.  Once the review process is in place, the committee will operate under its own steam and we will be available to advise and help in any way we can.  

We have completed an assessment program.  The final year was intended to be an individual review of all assessments.    As the original assessment plan was written we were to reflect on the entire program, then move on from there.  There has been confusion as to whether we should go on with that plan, or begin an overhaul of the liberal studies program.  The assessment has been completed – liberal studies programs have learning objectives, but can be vague and difficult in terms of measuring.  

The provost stated we are in transition and SACS found us lacking in our assessment of the liberal studies program.  We are trying to address that.  Simultaneously, the chancellor has asked, does it serve us in the UNC-T climate?  The QEP? Students’ needs? Kyle requested the conversation focus on the kind of graduate WCU wants to have at the end, with a review and process with this in mind.  APRC was given the task to work with LSOC to come up with a charge and committee membership. Discussion ensued.  

The review team needs to include the deans early on for their perspective.  This committee needs to have that perspective and we need to educate the campus on perspectives and faculty need to educate the deans on their perspective.  What are the decision rules?  The conversation needs to be elevated to institutional outcomes and institutional mission.  

Brian noted we now have a compass due to the QEP.  It would be helpful if the committee read the QEP since this is an integral part of where we are headed.  The last general education review was hampered because the process began by looking at the curriculum structure, rather than student learning outcomes.    

.  

The term “review” was questioned.  Why not use “revisioning?”  It might help to move people in that direction and change the conversation.  

Q:  Is it liberal studies or general education?  

A:  We need to include consideration for liberal studies and the majors.  General Education could extend and overlap with majors.  There is also the benefit of General Education leading to specific majors.  There will be some compromise.  

Scott has found previous challenges with the implementation.  When we started this assessment, we realized to do it right, it means a documents with terms and objectives written in a way that can be validly measured.  The important point is to continually work with faculty focusing on an institutional graduate rather than one of a program.     



	Advisory Committee Approvals (Beth/Kyle)
	Beth shared the policy on establishing an Advisory Committee---FYI

	Collegial Review Schedule (Beth, Kyle)
	A task force is being formed to try and assimilate the AFE/TPR processes as much as possible.  This task force will work over the summer to develop a proposal.

	Policy or Center? (Kyle)
	

	Clinical Forensics Minor (Linda)
	Linda Stanford requested this program be moved to temporary inactive status.


	Chinese Instructor Funding (Kyle/Lois)
	Without Chinese language instruction it will be very difficult to create partnerships with China.  There is a lack of diversity in terms of a plan by the university.  The more diverse faculty we can bring to our campus the better.   

We just started the Intensive English Program (IEP) – most will come from Asia and South America.  Santiago is trying to change the curriculum in languages to offer more.  We would like to build a base of international students. 

We have an institutional culture that does not value language – we must change that. Is it worth the risk in today’s economy?  We really cannot ignore China with the issues today and in the future.  It can be a link between our university and other universities for cultural enrichment.  We need to tap into this and create a global perspective.  It does have to be more than just language instruction.  Chinese will flourish if it is part of an institutional plan and if we act on this correctly.  The COD voted to support continuing the Chinese language faculty position. Deans expressed a strong desire to frame future such decisions in a more strategic way with a prioritization process in place.




REPORTS AND UPDATES
	Educational Outreach ( Pat) 
	We just had our staff retreat last week which was very productive.  There is an action plan for educational outreach which has goals established to be met.  ROTC is an area of focus and interest for us.  We also just completed the Wal-mart Grant Proposal, just short of $300,000.00.  Should we receive this grant, we will focus on stage 2 for the programmatic level.  

CSNC is in beta form and we will be finalizing this in the future.  We will be able to man these programs from on campus.  

We are experiencing more students on-line in our distance learning program.  69% of our transfer applicants are distance learning students.  For this fall we are at 49%.    We have been assessing the university experience from the beginning.  We need to have complete support from our faculty and deans specifically.  We are having difficulty offering the online liberal studies courses needed by distance students.
Some faculty have developed courses for our distance learning, but drop because they do not have the support of their deans.  This possibly needs to be an agenda item for discussion at our next COD meeting. We have scheduled a three hour meeting with all of the front line deans there.   We will discuss how distance learning is going to be scheduled, funded and how can we accommodate the curriculums that are needed.




PROVOST UPDATES

	CAO
	

	Resolutions
	Yesterday the provost met with the chancellor, Chuck, Diane and a few others.  A great deal of the meeting was spent on the following items: 

Millennial Campus 

Regional Development

Enrollment

Curriculum 

Discussion also centered on the roles of the deans and why they are getting by-passed on various issues.  The COD is a very powerful body and the chancellor would entertain resolutions that would change the process and procedure.  

Resolutions that should be passed:

1. All publications of affected areas will require sign-off of the supervisor of that area.  Designated individuals such as the Dean or appropriate assistant or vice-chancellor may sign off.

2. Make sure that all documents are forwarded and copied to the appropriate individuals needing to know.  

COD agreed upon both resolutions unanimously.



	ROTC Proposal
	Provost Carter asked if the proposal to establish ROTC on campus was controversial to any of the deans.   COD mutually agreed to the establishment of ROTC on campus

Additional resolutions:  

3.  That we support the serious establishment of an ROTC program on campus.

4.  Major procedural changes need to be communicated better.  



	Communication
	Kyle encouraged the deans to keep open communication with all of the current issues on campus.   This is a stressful time and many are afraid, so it is important that the campus remains consistent in their communications.




c:  Terry Welch
